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March 20, 2017
GBOS Regular Meeting

Minutes Draft – revised 3.23.17
7:00 p.m. Girdwood Community Room


Welcome Mayor Berkowitz 6:50PM
Just prior to meeting start, Sam Daniel introduces Mayor Ethan Berkowitz.  Sam thanks Mayor Berkowitz as the GBOS and Municipality of Anchorage have a great relationship.
Mayor Berkowitz states that there is good momentum in the MOA, getting things done when things are not so smooth on the state and federal level.  Top concerns include public safety and officer safety.  He recommends that people support the bond packages in the upcoming election.  Voting for bonds shows confidence in the community.  Currently Anchorage’s debt is $100 less per capita than it was 20 years ago.
Questions for Mayor Berkowitz:

What about enforcement on the Seward Highway? (Mike Opalka)

Mayor Berkowitz states that the city and state have had on-going conversations.  Possible solutions include pay for trooper service on the highway.  Highway patrol and city policing model are dissimilar.

What response from APD after AST pulls out April 30? (Mike Opalka)
Mayor Berkowitz states that APD will respond, do investigation, etc if there is need.  He says further that APD would go anywhere statewide if they were called upon to do so.  Michelle Weston states that this response needs to be swift as GVFD will need to get back to Girdwood and cannot be in charge of crime scene.

Michelle Weston requests that AFD find and update the evacuation plans that were created years ago for Anchorage in order to prepare better if there is another fire on the Hillside.  Last year’s fire at McHugh Creek exposed lack of training on the evacuation routes and plans.
Mayor Berkowitz states that the Municipality is able to do things in ways that are better than how they have been done before.  Girdwood policing is one example of this. Girdwood is lucky to have John Weddleton, he is a great advocate for Girdwood on the Assembly.

GBOS Meeting Agendas and minutes are available on line: http://www.muni.org/gbos
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Call to Order 7:10 p.m.  Sam Daniel, Co-Chair   

Agenda Revisions and Approval
March 20, 2017 Regular Meeting Agenda Approved with changes:
5-0

Move #19 (Seward Hwy enforcement) to Old Business #8
Postpone #13 (GBOS Procedures) to April Agenda.  

February 20, 2017 Regular Meeting Minutes Approved:


5-0

Announcements:  
Municipal Election and special election are being held on April 4, 2017.  Election will take place in the Girdwood Community Room. Crow Creek Road voters will have special ballot for Turnagain Arm Police Service Area; GVSA voters will have special ballot for GVSA annexation of uninhabited land on which trails and trailheads exist.
Join the conversation about Alaska’s Fiscal situation.  Alaska’s Future Presentation is scheduled for MON March 27 at 7PM in the Girdwood Community Room.

GBOS/LUC Joint Meeting is scheduled for WED March 22 at 6PM in the Community Room.

MOA/GBOS Quarterly Meeting is MON April 24 at 4PM in the Girdwood Community Room.

Girdwood Turf RFP is now open. Proposals are due April 3.

Introductions, Presentations and Reports: 
1. Anchorage School District RE: School bonds, Mike Nero
Mike Nero provided handouts to explain the need for funds for facilities.  All are necessary work, including 8 roof replacements, 3 ventilation projects, West/Romig Library rehabilitation.
 
2. AWWU Presentation on sanitary sewer projects scheduled for summer 2017 by John Rescober, AWWU.  Phase 8 of the Girdwood Inflow and Infiltration project.  Groundwater getting in to the sewer system, which could cause system to fail. Even without failure of the system, groundwater in sewer system causes inefficiency of the water treatment.  Current phase involves Vail Road, Vail Circle and St. Johann Loop and will likely impede access to the homes on those roads at various times during the summer.  Contractor will do their best to limit impact as possible.  Home owners in the area have been notified directly, and there will be additional contact once the contract is bid out.  Likely for work to start in June.

Additionally, AWWU is continuing research on other parts of the water/wastewater lines and it is likely to see AWWU trucks in town conducting that work, which will be used to define future projects.  
3. Sub-Committee Reports:

a. Trails Committee – Brian Burnett
Meeting on March 7 with the following topics discussed:

Ballot initiative to annex HLB land into the GVSA.  This is strongly supported by GTC, LUC and GBOS.

Girdwood Nordic Ski Trail proposed trail.  GTC and GNSC collaborating on project to find mutually acceptable plan.

Summer Trail work.  GTC will focus on Beaver Pond Trail with 3 weeks of SCA crew time spent there. Also work on Lower Iditarod Trail. GTC to handle brushing with work session on the trails.

Trapping.  GTC sent letter to Rep Josephson in support of HB40, which would prohibit trapping within 200’ of a trail.  Recommend that individuals offer their support for this bill also.

Girdwood Mtn Bike Alliance.  GTC provided letter of support for trail concept for GMBA grant application.

Next meeting will include presentation of the Girdwood Trails Plan.  Meeting is April 4 at 7PM in the USFS Glacier Ranger District Office, due to election being held in the community room.

b. Girdwood Area Plan Review – Diana Livingston/Lewis Leonard
Group is assembled.  First Planning meeting scheduled for WED March 22 at 7PM.
Diana thanks Robin Ward with HLB for the $10,000 to put toward the project.  Diana is seeking funding sources to match.
c. Girdwood Family Village/TASC – Lynne Doran/Diana Livingston

Girdwood Family Village is working on a Memorandum of Agreement with the group that will be the mentor for the project and on funding sources.  Working on developing a project website.

4. Legislative Report – Sue Kennedy on behalf of J. Johnston, B. Evans and J. Weddleton
Sue Kennedy updates that the state budget is working its way through the house and senate.

Jerry Fox asks her to pass along to Jennifer Johnston and Cathy Giessel that Seward Highway Safety is a high priority for Girdwood and Southcentral Alaska.

Assemblyman John Weddleton reports that the assembly has been working on the Turnagain Arm Public Safety Service Area, Parks and Rec service area expansion to alleviate trail access issues to Chugach State park, Girdwood Industrial Park, Text Amendment for Marijuana Retail Sales in Girdwood, and Transportation Network companies, such as Uber & Lift.
5. Gerrish Library Report – Claire Agni

Busy spring break with lots of special programs for kids over the past week.

APL now is able to accept payment of fines on their website.

April is gardening month, kicking off with seed exchange and movie on April 5, “Growing Cities”, a film about urban gardening.  
Library will be closed on SAT to observe Seward’s Day.

6. Liaison Report - Kyle Kelley

Parks working on rehiring Reilly Buck. Ben Grothe to stay the summer as Campground host.

Turf Maintenance is out to bid, go to the MOA Purchasing website to bid.

Weeds contract under way in collaboration with the USFS funding.

Summer work includes YEP group in the Lions Club campground.

Tennis Volunteers will put up nets and backboards.  Wind screens to be ordered once backboards are up.

Beautification & Weeding day on June 3.  Will also unveil the interpretive signs then.

GBOS 2017 Grant packets are out, contracts are coming back and payments generated.

GBOS 2018 Grant application cycle begins in May.

Parks and rec working several grants that we’ve been awarded, and have just applied for more.

Hand tram to be taken out and worked on at Unique Machine.

Winter Grooming has been a great success – lots of volunteers doing great work.

Reminder to use the mutt mitts for dog poop disposal. Please put used bags in the trash.

Cemetery Meeting was held on March 8. Next step is to do the Engineering and Design Phase.  Seeking estimate for this work from CRW Engineering.  Once this study is complete, we’ll know the cost to build the cemetery.

Roads crew has been working primarily on thawing and sanding during the recent cold snap.  Looking toward summer and purchasing calcium chloride for dust control and working on summer project list.

Major projects to be finished this summer are Egloff and Alyeska Highway/Pedestrian Path.  Both these are nearly complete, with landscaping and other detail work to be completed before wrap up.

Fire Station is coming along great, most drywall is hung and painting, siding going up now.

Looks on pace to be completed in May.  Kyle is expecting to have funds to pave from the Fire Dept along the back side of the Community Center to Egloff Drive.

Once project is complete and inspection accomplished, the funds GBOS has tied to the project’s contingency fund will be released to an undesignated account and will be back in GBOS control.
Budget Info:

Undesignated fund 

$150,000
Roads 406 Room fund 

$150,000
Community Room 406 fund
$74,000

Park 406 Fund


$275,721*

*earmarked for crosswalk light

Roads spent $51,000 in February, $121,000 YTD and is at 18% of budget

Parks is at 5% of budget, but its winter.

IGC’s on pace

GBOS Non-Profit Grant Presentation meeting date set for AUG 28, 2017 at 7PM.

7. Supervisor Reports
A) Public Safety & Utilities – Sam Daniel

Police Report – Chief Schofield reports that WPD has responded to 129 calls this month. 

He recently signed the alcohol permit for the Slush Cup.

Sub-station walk thru complete – move in next week likely.

Local phone number TBA.

Recent vehicle thefts – all have been recovered.

Michelle Weston thanks Chief Schofield for the stats – it’s helpful to have firm information on the policing need in Girdwood.


PSAC Report – Michelle Weston reminds group that PSAC meets the first Monday of every month. Next meeting is MON April 3.  Topics to be discussed are Future Policing in Girdwood (ie Girdwood Police); Prescription drug give-back 4/29/17; Prescription box kit to keep kids out of drugs.

PSAC nominated Raleigh Hill to the open PSAC seat and has passed this recommendation to GBOS.

Motion:

Girdwood Board of Supervisors moves to accept the nomination of Raleigh Hill to Seat D of the PSAC.

Motion by Jerry Fox, 2nd by Mike Edgington

Motion carries 5-0
 
Utilities – Sam Daniel has nothing more to report.
B) Land Use – Jerry Fox

Jerry Fox states that HLB is the largest landowner in Girdwood, and draft HLB 5 year work plan will be addressed at public meeting on April 13, 2017.  

Brian Burnett provides info regarding LUC meeting on March 13:

Crow Creek Road Public Safety Discussion at the LUC meeting.  All of Tax District 15 is included in this proposition to provide for major crime response in communities of District 15 (Fire Island, Crow Creek Road, Bird, Indian, Rainbow).  This doesn’t address small crimes or highway.

Girdwood Industrial Park discussion about paving/construction.  Meeting held on FRI March 17 at HLB to discuss.  Follow up meeting on FRI March 24 in Girdwood to assess information.

Alyeska Resort Management co request for support for text amendment to allow marijuana retail sales on GRST1 and GRST2.  Motion carried with vote of 18 in favor, 13 opposed and 4 abstaining.

C) Roads- Robert Snitzer/Liaison Report
No additional report
D) Parks & Recreation – Eryn Boone/Liaison Report 
No additional report
E) Fire & Cemetery –Mike Edgington
Update of Fire Dept construction & Chief recruiting – Will Day
Cemetery update – Tommy O’Malley
Fire Dept:  Will Day reports that there have been 114 calls for service year to date. Fire Hall construction is going well. Procedures for serious highway incidents after April 30 AST pull-out are still unknown.  Six new probationary officers, 40 members. Lots of training before summer.

Fire Dept Executive Committee:  Ken Waugh reports that hiring for the Chief position is moving along.  Currently have 2 candidates in mind, one who is in-state and one from outside.

Next step is to get them each in for site visits and then settle on which to offer position.  Expect offer to be made by end of April; by June Will Day should be back to his regular position with the Fire Dept.
Sam Daniel thanks Will Day for his great work during this long period as Interim Chief.

Cemetery Update:  Tommy O’Malley states that next phase is to get a preliminary design and cost estimate to construct the cemetery.  Working with HDR to find out the cost of this study.

Seeking help from Trails Committee to determine where trails should go in the cemetery.

Seeking information from Sitka on their cemetery design, etc.  Dept of Health and Human Services will take over management of the cemetery (ie burial site records) once it’s built.  GBOS will be responsible for maintenance.

Next meeting is April 5 at 1PM.  

Public Comment:

James Smallwood – Candidate for School Board.
Every student can be successful if education is the priority. Need the right tools, community involvement to close the achievement gap.
Suzanne LaFrance – Candidate for Anchorage Assembly

20 year Anchorage resident. 3 kids in ASD schools.  On-going fiscal crisis but need good schools and infrastructure maintain vibrant community.

Jerry Fox: Tax help from AARP program. Next session is SAT April 1 from 12-4.  Call 783-9029 for more info.

Linda Mankoff, Girdwood Clinic.  THU March 23 at 7PM the clinic is hosting Medicare Intro session.  Recommended for seniors and those who are caregivers to seniors.  Also, Blood Drive was very successful and Bloodmobile will book future blood drive in Girdwood.
OLD BUSINESS:
8.
Seward Highway enforcement and response after April 30 AST pullout.
Letter from AST has set last day for all AST other than limited highway patrol (speeding enforcement) for April 30.  No clear plan for how serious accidents on the highway will be handled after that date.
Mayor Berkowitz has advised GBOS to push at the state level, as this is their responsibility.

Diana Livingston states that she met with Jennifer Johnston and Cathy Giessel, DOT Commissioner Luiken and Lymon Hoffman while in Juneau recently.

Group discusses what to do to ensure that legislators and governor are aware of GBOS concern about this impending issue.

Motion:

Girdwood Board of Supervisors moves to write a letter to Governor Walker and State Legislators regarding of the unprecedented situation of an area not provided with police protection and requesting a solution to the issue of enforcement on the Seward Highway prior to April 30, 2017.

Motion by Jerry Fox/2nd by Eryn Boone

Motion carries 5-0

Discussion: Current highway patrol is paid for through Federal grant which is descending in matching funds.  Current status is about 50/50 (fed/state).  Stte need funding to keep up their end of the match.

Seward Highway data has proven that more police enforcement has made the highway safer.

Molly Hickox asks if there are ways to get visitor industry and other stakeholders involved.  Kyle states that we can share the letter with those organizations and recommend they take action as well.

9. 
Status of ACS building space for police office at a cost of approx. $1300/month including utilities and building improvements, to be paid for through 2016 collected public safety tax revenues.

No action required, this is follow up now that ACS building is almost ready for WPD occupancy.

Tenant improvements went well – bathroom and entry are complete.  Working on badge 

access for officers to gain entry to the building.  There will not be office hours, those needing 

to meet with Police will need to call to make appointment.  Lease should be signed this week.

10.
Review list of equipment and appliances for GVFD to purchase with $50,000 in GVFD’s Unused Capital Funds.
GVFD has worked on list of essential items needed to move in to the Fire hall once 

construction is complete.  Locally sourced contractor to build beds.  There are some items on 

the list that are $0 value.  These are items to be purchased if funds remain after priority items

have been purchased. 

Motion:

Girdwood Board of Supervisors moves to approve expenses as outlined at a cost of 

$50,029.20 to be paid out of the GVFD’s Unused Capital Funds.

Motion by Mike Edgington/Robert Snitzer 2nd
Eryn Boone abstains due to conflict of interest

Motion carries 4-0

11.
Status of Pedestrian activated crosswalk sign at Hightower/Egloff and Alyeska
Highway.

Current hitch in this project is that there is Union disagreement about having someone other than the MOA group that does traffic signals who are IBEW members handle maintenance of this light. Plan is to have day laborer (who is also IBEW) who handles our street lights handle maintenance for this one traffic light. MOA director of traffic doesn’t support this plan.  Decision will go forward to Mike Abbott, City Manager.
As recommended by Mike Abbott at the MOA/GBOS Quarterly Meeting, Kyle Kelley is working with CRW on engineering for the light.

Other improvements are also being made at the intersection including: New traffic pattern with crosswalks on both sides of intersection; large median in center of road; moveable crosswalk signs that will stand in median, Whittier Police enforcement.


12. 
Agenda Item LUC 1611-06:
Status of ballot measure to add uninhabited land to the Girdwood Valley Service Area so that municipal staff and funds can be used to work on trails there.  
Special ballot language has been confirmed, and map to distinguish the area has been produced. 

There are no residents in the area.  Annexation allows Girdwood parks and rec to do work on the 

Hand tram, Virgin Creek trailhead and Abe’s/California Creek Trails. Also makes it possible for 

WPD to respond to these areas, although this is extension of the agreed service area boundary in 

the Whittier Police service contract.  Addendum to the contract may be required to extend police 

service there.
13. 
First Quarter Revisions to GBOS budgets.
Surplus funding from 2016 police service taxation:
$150,000 surplus from 2016 police service taxes is being rolled into 2017 budget to reduce tax burden next year. No action required by GBOS, this was previously voted on.

Cemetery funding engineering company to compile packet that includes permitting, engineering and development.  As we don’t have an estimate for CRW to compile this report, this item is deferred to April GBOS meeting.
14.
 Agenda Item LUC 1702-06:
Alyeska Resort Management Co. introducing a proposal for a text amendment to the 21.09-2 table of allowed uses, amending GRST1 and GRST2 to place a ‘T’ in their respective columns in the Marijuana Retail Sales Establishment Row. (Marco Zaccaro)
GRST1 is the base area basically from Daylodge to Challenge down to Arlberg Road.

Several land owners, Alyeska is the largest one.

GRST2 is the Hotel area, including land uphill owned by DNR and downhill land accessed via 

the new Arlberg Extension.

These two areas were omitted from the table of allowed uses, probably by accident as the use 

is consistent with the Girdwood Area Plan and are commercial areas.

Changing the Table of Allowed Uses will create equity and parity of these parcels compared to 

other commercial areas in Girdwood. 

Making this change has no impact on the total number of potential marijuana shops in 

Girdwood and any potential shop would go through the GBOS/LUC process for permit.
There are several other rules about where marijuana shops can be located: away from

residences, not in same location as alcohol, away from playgrounds, schools, etc, which 

impact most of the possible locations in GRST1.

Most of the land is undeveloped in GRST2, and Development Master Plan would be required 

prior to construction, which is a base cost of approx. $250,000.
Alyeska Resort has stated that they have no plan to enter the marijuana retail sales business.

This item passed LUC by a vote of 18 for and 13 opposed.

Opposition was based on:

Concern about competition by other retail store owner.

Concern about size of GRST2 and possibility of number of possible shops in that area.

Concern about proximity of marijuana sales to family activity on the mountain.

Group discusses that shop planned for development on Crow Creek Road is a good example of 

the process of community engagement.

Resolution# 2017-04 read in to the record by Jerry Fox.

Motion:

Girdwood Board of Supervisors moves to accept GBOS resolution 2017-04 in support of a text 

amendment to allow Marijuana Retail Sales on GRST1 and GRST2 zoned properties.

Motion by Mike Edgington/2nd by Jerry Fox

Robert Snitzer abstains

Motion carries 4-0

15.
Forest Fair Permitting
Tileigh Bell provides security contract to Kyle Kelley.  Still working on other elements of for permit, such as beverage and parking.  All elements needed for final permit should be complete by April GBOS meeting.

Tommy O’Malley adds that official Forest Fair dates are July 7-9, 2017.

Weekend before is the Friends of the Forest Fair work party and park improvement 

This year there will be a Girdwood photo taken at the playground.

Volunteers will be needed for Forest Fair and for work prior.

16.
Glacier Valley Transit:  Consider request for Resolution of Support for continued long term funding of GVT through PeopleMover Areawide budget (Mandy Hawes)
2017 is the first year that GVT has a break-even budget.

Thank you to GBOS and Assemblyman John Weddleton.  

This is truly a public-private partnership that is successful.

$20,000 from MOA item in the Peoplemover budget would make the program sustainable in to 

the future, as this meets the match requirement for the 5311 Rural Transportation grant.

Resolution #2017-03 read in to the record by Mike Edgington.

Motion:

Girdwood Board of Supervisors moves to approve resolution 2017-03 in support of municipal 

funding for GVT.

Motion by Jerry Fox/2nd by Eryn Boone

Motion carries 5-0

17.  
Agenda Item LUC 1702-05:  Review agenda topics for LUC/GBOS Joint meeting and provide additions.  Current topics are:  Girdwood Industrial Park, Seward Highway Policing, Public Safety in Crow Creek Road Subdivision.

GBOS has no items to add to the agenda.

NEW BUSINESS:  
18.
Discuss Agenda Topics for MOA/GBOS Quarterly meeting on MON April 24.

Action Item Updates as assigned:

Request for Executive Session:
Other:
Adjourn 9:39PM
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